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FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL  

Draft  Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 4th June 2018 

Present ï Simon Buggey, Jane Trevanion, Caroline Ilott, Peter Howell, Louise Lord, 

Andrew Brown and Geoffrey Barnes.  District Councillor Deborah Roberts and 

County Councillor Peter Topping were in attendance.  There were two members of 

the public present. 

 

1 Apologies for Absence ï Apologies received from Dean Howe and Peter Tye.   

 

2  Members Declarations of Interest for items on the Agenda ï None 

            

3 Presentation by Endurance Estates and Hill Residential regarding the proposed 

residential development on Station Road (see slides in appendices attached) 

 

Hill Residential gave an overview of their family run business, operating in the South 

East, with a local office in Ickleton.  They have 2 business streams in affordable housing 

and development contracts.  Their local developments include Granary Court in Bourn; 

Mill Grange in Swaffham Prior and Moorefield in Great Abington. 

 

Outline consent for the development of 22 properties on Station Road (application ref: 

S/2148/16/OL) was granted in March 2017 with all matters reserved apart from access.  

A study was undertaken of the village and surrounding area so that features of the 

village could be incorporated into their development.  Vistas have been considered and 

the proposal includes a central green open space and corner plots overlooking the green.  

Traditional elevations are proposed.  540m2 of open space is required under the outline 

application and it is proposed that this will include 5 pieces of play equipment. 

Sustainability has been considered. The water table in the area is high which poses a 

challenge.  Permeable paving and sub-ground features are proposed as well as 

insulation and high-performance windows to exceed building regulatory standards. 

 

The proposal has been under design for 2-3 months.  A planning application is expected 

in the next 6-8 weeks after surveys and reports have been prepared. 

 

The following concerns were raised: 

 

¶ The proposed green is surrounded by roads which poses a safety issue for 

children. The majority of properties donôt have chimneys. 

¶ Only one style of housing is proposed.   Foxton village has a wide variety of 

properties and this should be considered if the proposal is to be sensitive to its 

context and surrounding.  Hill Residential advised that traditional pallet 

materials that weather well would be used. 



46 

 

¶ The proposed design was quite ordinary compared, for example, to the Chalk 

Hill Site in the village.   

¶ The site, and particularly the access road, borders onto the Conservation Area.  

The proposal should take this into account and the developers should be familiar 

with the Conservation Area document. 

¶ The single access road would not be adopted by County Council Highways.  

Hill Residential advised that their transport consultant was in discussions with 

Highways about this.  Access will be designed to adoptable standards as a 

private road. 

¶ A named SCDC officer had yet to be appointed. 

 

Peter Topping advised that SCDC had funds to improve the design quality of 

developments. An early discussion with officers was recommended by both Peter 

Topping and Deborah Roberts. 

 

Simon Buggey thanked Endurance Estates and Hill Residential for attending and asked 

them to heed the advice received and to make early contact with SCDC. 

 

4 To approve and sign the minutes of the Annual Meeting of 14th May 2018 ï 

Proposed Caroline Ilott, seconded Peter Howell.  Approved.   

 

5 Matters arising from these minutes: 

 

Speedwatch feasibility ï Geoff Barnes advised that this was a popular scheme in the 

district and as such equipment was in high demand and may not be available to use 

until next year.  He is following this up with Cambridgeshire Constabulary.  It was 

noted that the scheme would need to be implemented with due care and sensitivity to 

the village. Action GB 

 

Councillors requested further details about the new councillor training course in 

Meldreth.  The Parish Clerk will circulate details.  Action AW  

 

The Parish Clerk advised that no response had been received from the tennis club 

regarding the pruning of the Leylandii trees by the entrance to the tennis courts. 

 

The Parish Clerk has sent the cost of the planning consultancy fees to Fowlmere Parish 

Council.  Fowlmere Parish Council have advised that a contribution towards the cost 

will be approved at their next parish meeting.  

 

6 Formation of a S106 working party 

 

Simon Buggey reminded councillors that S106 money held by the Parish Council 

needed to be spent within 10 years of receipt.  He proposed that a working group be 
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set up to consider ideas for using this money for the benefit of the community of 

Foxton. Simon Buggey will  lead the working group and Peter Howell, Jane Trevanion, 

Louise Lord and Geoff Barnes volunteered to join the group.  Proposed Simon Buggey, 

seconded Jane Trevanion.  All agreed. Action SB 

 

Deborah Roberts advised that the village hall had applied for a SCDC grant for LED 

lighting.  A stop has been applied on such funding from 31st May, however as the 

village hall application was made on the 25th May this should still be considered.   

 

7 Infrastructure Report by Caroline Ilott  

 

Caroline Ilott advised that she had spoken to the owner of the wall at the Burlington 

Press that is in need of repair.  The owner plans to speak to County Council Highways 

regarding his options, in particular the possibility of lowering the wall to improve 

traffic visibility, and will keep the Parish Council updated with his ideas and plans. 

 

It was noted that consideration would need to be given to the war memorial if it is a 

listed monument. 

 

A meeting has been scheduled with Mr Laughlin from County Council Highways in 

July following the pothole repair proposed for the village.  It was noted that Mr 

Laughlin will be leaving County Council Highways in September. 

 

Caroline Ilott, Peter Tye and Geoff Barnes had walked around the village to identify 

where the sewers and storm drains run in order to highlight any outstanding issues to 

Mr Laughlin in July. Although some works have been carried out on the drains by the 

pub and village shop, flooding remains an issue due to pipe damage further along the 

road. 

 

Caroline Ilott has enquired about the restoration of the grips (drainage channels) along 

Fowlmere Road, which have experienced bad flooding and dangerous driving 

conditions in freezing temperatures.  The grips are not the responsibility of the farmers 

unless the damage is caused by them.  The state of the grips was reported to County 

Council Highways who advised that they no longer provide a service to clear and 

reinstate the grips.  In this case, however, they will try to find the funds required.  

Action CI  

 

Peter Topping was surprised by this advice and will look into this further.  Action PT 

 

The grass reseeding of the verges was completed on 26 May.  Staffordshire Water are 

researching the correct bulbs for replanting.  

 

Correspondence has been received from Cambridgeshire County Council regarding 

applications for local Highway Improvement Funding 2019/2020.  Caroline Ilott asked 
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whether this funding could be used to reapply to move the 30mph speed signs on 

Fowlmere Road, beyond the housing development at Chalk Hill.  The previous 

application to move the speed signs was made last Autumn and refused early this year.   

 

Peter Topping advised that although applications could only be made once per year, 

the application date for the coming year had been brought forward to 31 July 2018.  As 

such the Parish Council could reapply by that date.  Action CI   

 

There was a Rail User Group meeting on Thursday 17th May which Dean Howe and 

Geoff Barnes attended.  A train station at Addenbrookeôs was discussed and the rail 

company favoured this being set up before the Oxford to Cambridge re-route.  There 

is great support from the medical sites for a train station at Addenbrookeôs.  Platform 

extension and an additional waterproof waiting room at Foxton station were some of 

the items discussed. 

 

It was noted that the new train timetable that came into effect on the 20th May had 

caused chaos and many of the cancelled trains were those that would normally stop at 

Foxton, Meldreth and Shepreth. 

 

8 Committee and Working Party Reports:  

 a)  Recreation and Amenities (including MAYD) by Jane Trevanion  

 Jane Trevanion advised that a working group meeting should take place in the next 1-2 

weeks when responsibilities and priorities will be discussed and allocated. 

There is a safety issue with the new beam on the Norleg Swing as it protrudes at the 

head height of a taller child or adult.  Safety options need to be considered to avoid 

potential accidents.  One option is to paint it a brighter colour. 

Overgrown nettles in the lane from the recreation ground to Illingworth Way were 

removed by David Salmons.  This needs to be maintained more routinely.   

The small grassed football area has been mown recently but needs to be cut more 

regularly and flattened.  

Slug pellets had been strewn on the pavement near the post box on the Green which 

could be dangerous for dogs.  David Salmons was unfortunately unable to remove them 

after the rain.  Jane advised that she would investigate this further.    

The majority of forms requesting access to the recreation ground for the year (2017-

2018) have been returned.   There are 4 outstanding.  It was considered that landlords 

rather than residents should be contacted in respect of rented properties.  

It was noted that the access request form states that if trees or undergrowth are 

interfering with access to the recreation ground the council should be contacted to carry 
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out any remedial action deemed necessary.  This could be a considerable cost for the 

Parish Council. 

The working group will review the overgrown hedges and trees in the village to identify 

problem areas and contact residents if necessary.  Pavements need to be kept clear for 

general access and for wheelchair users and parents with prams. 

MAYD  ï there is a MAYD meeting scheduled for 20th June at 9.30am and the annual 

catch up meeting and family BBQ will be held on 10th July 2018 in the evening. 

b)  Finance Report by RFO (see appendices attached) 

 

The RFO advised that the inspection notice of the unaudited annual governance and 

accountability return and annual governance statements had been put on the website 

and noticeboard.  The inspection period runs from 4th June to 13th July 2018.   

 

A direct debit had been set up with npower in respect of street lighting charges.  £22 

will be taken on or after the 20th of each month from Barclays current account.   

 

The RFO is in the process of setting up the bank signatories.   

 

The RFO has received a quote of £50 + VAT from the Play Inspection Company to 

provide a valuation of the play equipment for insurance purposes.  This should be a 

one-off cost as insurance cover is index linked in subsequent years. Proposed Andy 

Brown, seconded Simon Buggey. All agreed. 

 

The cheques were approved for payment. It was agreed to transfer £4080.00 from the 

Deposit to the Current Account.  Proposed Simon Buggey, seconded Jane Trevanion.  

All agreed. 

 

 c)  Neighbourhood Planning by Caroline Ilott 

 

A Neighbourhood Plan Working Group meeting will  be held on 5th June 2018. 

 

Caroline Ilott advised that she would be attending Cambridgeshire Acreôs 

Neighbourhood Planning Networking session on 14th June 2018.  The working party 

will present the latest version of the Neighbourhood Plan to the Parish Council at a 

meeting on 12th June 2018. 

 

At the last Parish Council meeting, the Parish Council approved work to be undertaken 

by Maps4Planners under a PSMA licence agreement at a cost of £200.  The Parish Clerk 

noted that liability under the contract of £200 should also be approved. Proposed Simon 

Buggey, seconded Caroline Ilott. All agreed. 
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9 Planning Report by Caroline Ilott (see appendices attached)   

The first meeting of the new Planning Committee was held on 28th May 2018. Caroline 

Ilott was voted to be Chairman of the Planning Committee.  Applications and decisions 

are detailed in the attached minutes. 

 

A decision notice was received from SCDC on 30th May 2018 regarding Application 

S/0894/18/OL on land adjacent to 62a Fowlmere Road, Foxton.  The application was 

refused under delegated authority.  

 

SCDC confirmed that from 21st May 2018 they can demonstrate a five-year housing 

land supply. 

 

10 County Councillorôs Report (see detailed report in appendices attached) 

 

Peter Topping advised that Harston Parish Council was holding a meeting with the 

Cambridge mayor on 22nd June 2018 regarding a possible Harston bypass.  They are 

also lobbying for a Cambridge park and ride site to be located south of Harston, nearer 

Foxton.  He recommended that the Foxton Parish Council keep informed of their 

proposals as they could impact Foxton.  The Parish Clerk will find out whether the 

meeting is public and circulate details.  Action AW 

 

Peter Topping advised keeping in contact with the GCP and Combined Authority to 

maintain interest in the proposal for a Foxton level crossing bypass.  

 

In relation to the recent illegal encampment at Duxford, the Parish Council will write 

to the Chief Constable at Cambridgeshire Constabulary and the Police Commissioner 

voicing their concern.  Action AW  

  

11 District Councillorôs Report 

 

Deborah Roberts advised that it had been a busy month of Parish Council meetings 

since the boundary changes to the Foxton ward.  She had attended training and was 

back on the Planning and Licensing committees. 

 

She noted the good news that there was now a five-year housing land supply.  This is 

based on the Sedgefield method.  She has challenged why the Liverpool method, which 

would show a land supply of 5.8, is not being used further to the planning 

inspectorateôs previous response on this matter.  Any speculative planning applications 

and appeals not yet considered and made on the premise there was no five-year housing 

land supply should be challenged on this basis. 

 

It is expected that there will now be a response from the Inspector regarding the Local 

Plan by early July. 
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The proposed development on Station Road will have to meet certain sustainability 

requirements.  A single access route for the development will not be adopted by SCDC 

and will therefore have to be a private road maintained by residents. 

 

Peter Topping advised that the Parish Council write to Hill Development noting any 

concerns about their development proposal.  Action SB 

 

12 Police Liaison Report ï Geoff Barnes 

 

Geoff Barnes advised that he had yet to receive the crime figures for May.  There had 

been a theft of horse tack from a stable yard on Cambridge Road.  There had also been 

a run of break ins and thefts from vehicles in Foxton and other local villages.  A general 

warning has been issued for items stored within a van/vehicle.  There are now 

electronic devices that can open vehicles.  Residents are also reminded not to leave 

their car keys inside their doorway as there are devices that can read the key codes and 

be used to unlock and drive vehicles away. 

 

Geoff Barnes will enquire whether Cambridgeshire Constabulary plan to increase their 

police patrols in the area.  Action GB 

 

It is advised that residents remain vigilant. 

 

13 Recreation Ground Trust Report ï A closed meeting will be held after the next 

Parish Council meeting on 2nd July 2018. 

 

14 Correspondence ï the Parish Clerk had received notice from CAPALC of a Share the 

Vision, Shape the Future conference on Friday 29th June.  This was previously the 

Councillors and Clerks catch up day.  Details to be circulated. Action AW  

 

15 Open Forum for Public Participation  

 

It was asked when the Dovecote meadow would be cut.  Andy Brown will enquire with 

Rachael Macintyre about this. Action AB 

 

It was requested that the village be consulted on how the S106 money should be used. 

 

It was noted that there had been a break-in on Illingworth Way and that cars had been 

broken into. 

 

16 Any Other Business - none 
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17 Date and time of the next Meeting:  Monday 2nd July at 7.45pm in the Village Hall 

  

The meeting closed at 9.25 pm. 

Annabel Wright 

Foxton Parish Clerk 

13 June 2018 
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Appendices 

 

Appendix 1: Finance Report 

 

FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL   

FINANCE REPORT ï 4 June 2018 £ £ 

BARCLAYS BANK 
 

  

DEPOSIT ACCOUNT -10359939 Sort Code 20-17-19   

At 14 May 2018 18,685.34  

Add: Transfer from Current Account 
 

 
12,680.00 

 
 

 
31,365.34 

CURRENT ACCOUNT - 70374067 Sort Code 20-17-19   

At 14 May 2018 
17,215.49 

 
 

Less: Transfer to Deposit 
Less: Cheques Paid  
 

 
12,680.00 
4,462.47   

      

73.02 

BASE RATE REWARD ACCOUNT ï 23390160 Sort 
Code 20-17-19 ï Interest 0.25% Monthly          

  

At 14 May 2018 64,708.52  

Add: Interest 1 June     13.74  64,722.26 

 
METRO BANK ï Sort Code 23-05-80 

  

COMMUNITY INSTANT ACCESS DEPOSIT 
ACCOUNT-24737942 - Interest 0.35% Monthly 

  

At 14 May 2018 23,680.71  

Add; Interest 1 June 2018         7.04                     23,687.75 

100 DAY TRACKER NOTICE ACCOUNT-24738019 -
Interest 0.80% Monthly 

  

At 14 May 2018 
      

60,308.43 
 

Add: Interest 1 June 2018 40.98 60,349.41 

   

Cheques for Payment   

Annabel Wright Salary -  Hours: Regular 68, Finance 
12, Total 80 hours 

1,206.55  

Annabel Wright ï Expenses - Computer 20.00, Travel 
10.24 ,Phone 35.88, Printer Ink 25.90, Stationary 29.14, 
Stamps 21.96  

143.12  

HMRC ï NI Contribution 105.97  

CAPALC - Annual Membership Fee 336.27  
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Birketts LLP - Planning Consultant Fee  VAT 65.00 390.00  

Came & Company Local Council Insurance - Annual 
Insurance Premium 

959.13 
 

Simon Buggey - Chairôs Honorarium 80.00  

D P Garden Services - Grass Cutting 475.00  

D Salmons - Warden Duties 284.00  

Glasdon UK Limited ï Refuse bags for village warden 
VAT 10.76 

64.00 
 

   

Total 4,044.04  

   

Transfer £4,080.00 from Deposit leaving £108.98    
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Appendix 2: Planning Committee Minutes 

 

Minutes of a meeting of the Planning Committee of Foxton Parish Council 
 
Held on 28th May 2018 at 8.00pm in the Parish Council Office 
 
Present: Simon Buggey, Caroline Ilott, Andy Brown, Peter Howell 
 
Apologies: None 
 
One member of the public was present. 
 
Nomination of Chair for the Planning Committee 
 
Before the meeting started Caroline Ilott was nominated as Chair. All committee members 
agreed and Caroline Ilott was duly elected as Chair of the planning committee. 
 
Declarations of interest 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 
Minutes of the previous meetings 
 
The minutes of the meetings held on 17th and 30th April 2018 were accepted as a true record 
of the meetings with no matters arising. 
 
Application S/1761/18/OL ς Land to the rear of 59 Fowlmere Road, Foxton (Mr & Mrs N 
Sharpe) 
 
Outline planning permission for the erection of 1 No detached dwelling including associated 
external works, with some matters reserved except for access. 
 
The Parish Council recommend refusal. 
 
 
The site is within the Village Development Framework but on the eastern edge of Foxton and 
bordering onto Green Belt land. As this is an outline application there is only an indication of 
the design of this chalet bungalow. Policy NH/8 Mitigating the impact of development in and 
ŀŘƧƻƛƴƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ DǊŜŜƴ .Ŝƭǘ ǎǘŀǘŜǎ ǘƘŀǘ ΨŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘ ƻƴ ǘƘe edge of settlements which are 
surrounded by Green Belt shall include careful landscaping and design measures of a high 
ǉǳŀƭƛǘȅΩΦ 
 
This site already has 2 properties utilising one access road. This proposal for a third property 
represents over development on this site. Most of this part of Fowlmere Road is linear 
frontage residential development and this application would be out of character with the 
existing pattern of development. 
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The plans submitted show an increase in 3 cars for this new property, all of which would pass 
close to the existing properties on the shared driveway and would increase noise and 
disturbance on that side of the dwellings. 
 
This site has had a dwelling refused in June 2003 (Application S/1253/03/F) and again in 
May 2004 Application S/0579/04/F) which was also refused. It was appealed and in April 
2005 and refusal was upheld. 
 
Correspondence 
 
A request has been received from Endurance Estates regarding an update on the status of 
proposed residential development on Station Road, Foxton on the reserved mattes 
submission. It is hoped that Endurance Estates will present their proposals to the next Parish 
Council meeting on 4th June 2018. 
 
A notification from CCC Highways of a Temporary Traffic Order (TTO) that the A10 will be 
closed at Foxton Level Crossing on Sunday 29th July 2018 from 00.01 to 08.00 for track 
repairs. 
 
AOB 
 
CI to email John Koch and Jane Green at SCDC to ask about the planning application for the 
revised access for the development on Station Road (S/2148/16/OL) 
 
It was agreed that Philip Kratz of Birketts would be asked to represent the Parish Council at 
the SCDC planning committee meeting when application S/0894/18/OL ς Land adjacent to 
62a Fowlmere Road, Foxton ς is considered. 
 
It was noted that Application S/1442/18/FL ς 40 Illingworth Way, Foxton (Mr & Mrs Smith) 
will be considered at the next SCDC Planning Committee meeting on 6th June 2018. The 
Parish Council had no objections but as Mr Smith is employed by SCDC this will avoid a 
conflict of interest. 
 
The meeting closed at 8.35pm. 
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Appendix 3: County Councillor Report 

County Councillor report to Foxton Parish Council for June 2018 

Roads and buses and transport 

 

Grass cutting at verges: The county council has started the programme of cutting back the grass and 

vegetation at junctions ς especially along the A10 and A505. If there are junctions which have been 

missed off can the parish let me know and I will get on to the highways depot at Whittlesford. 

 

Changes at the depot: Evan Laughlin, the highways manager, is leaving in September. I have met with 

Evan and following that I have written to the director of the highways department that there must be 

a replacement and an overlap handover period so that the new person can tap into the knowledge 

that Evan has built up in the two years that he has been with this patch, on the priorities for our 

villages. 

 

Cereals 2018: The A505 will be busier than usual this week and next because of the Cereals Exhibition 

taking place at Chrishall between WEDNESDAY 13th ς THURSDAY 14th JUNE (07:00 ς 18:00).  

 

Cereals attracts around 400 exhibitors and 26,000 farmers over the two days of the event. There is a 

routing and parking system to reduce the impact of the event traffic on local residents and commuting 

traffic.  I negotiated this two years ago the last time the exhibition was in Cambridgeshire, and the 

same methods are in use this time round.  

 

There are Temporary Traffic Regulation Orders authorising one way systems and speed restrictions on 

certain roads for the two days of the event and for the build-up and breakdown period of the event 

which extends from Monday 4 to Sunday 17. 

 

Cambridge Area Bus Users group: I attended the first meeting of this new group on Saturday 2 June.  

The discussion ς along with issues about whether the group could adopt a temporary constitution ς 

focussed on how to broaden the support for improvement to all bus routes, through-ticketing, 

involving young people, exploring bus franchising, whether the proposed Cam Metro should be an 

either/or or should be developed alongside buses (which I support). I was pleased that the new lobby 

group includes south Cambridgeshire villages in its catchment area and not just the City.   

 

Local highways initiatives: The bid deadline for LHI applications is Tuesday 31st July 2018. This is the 

annual opportunity for parish councils to bid for local highways improvements for which the county 

council will fund most and the parish council a minimum of ten per cent. 

The ideas do not have to be fully baked because once the scheme is in, the bidding parish council will 

be contacted by a project officer to develop a Feasibility Study. This was introduced a few years back 

so that villages were not having to become fully fledged road engineers and find technical solutions 

overnight. The Feasibility Study will still be presented to the LHI Member Advisory Panel by the parish 

so you will need good presentational skills. 

Here is a link to the guidance on the county website 

https://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/residents/travel-roads-and-parking/roads-and-

pathways/improving-your-local-highway/local-highway-improvement-funding/ 

https://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/residents/travel-roads-and-parking/roads-and-pathways/improving-your-local-highway/local-highway-improvement-funding/
https://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/residents/travel-roads-and-parking/roads-and-pathways/improving-your-local-highway/local-highway-improvement-funding/
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Police reports: I met PCSO Chris Wiseman. There have been several incidents of forged £20 notes 

being passed, or attempted to pass, in local village shops and retail outlets. The forgeries are 

convincing. There are scanner pens that can be used to detect forged notes. It is hard that these 

forgeries are targeting small shops who are hardest hit by this sort of criminal activity and the ensuring 

losses. 

 

Travellers: The landowners of the field along the A505 have until 16 June to clear the flytipping that 

has been allowed there during the illegal encampment otherwise they will be prosecuted. A summons 

notice has already been served. 

 

Over the past few weeks there have been two groups of travellers moving around villages in South 

Cambs - one in the south around Thriplow and Duxford, and another group that has moved in and 

around Cambourne. Last summer, after a number of illegal trespass issues across South Cambs 

villages, an information pack was issued by the district and county councils to parish clerks containing 

ŀŘǾƛŎŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǿ ŀƴŘ ǘǊŀǾŜƭƭŜǊΩǎ ǊƛƎƘǘǎΣ ŀƴŘ ƪŜȅ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ ƴǳƳōŜǊǎ ƻŦ ǇƭŀƴƴƛƴƎ ŜƴŦƻǊŎŜƳŜƴǘ ƻŦŦƛŎŜǊǎ 

and also bailiff companies that the county and district councils use. The simplest legal power to 

remove trespassers from land is an application to the magistrates by the landowner for a section 77 

summons from the 1994 Criminal Justice and Public Order Act.  

 

There is also a consultation being run by the government on the current powers in law to deal with 

unauthorised encampments. The consultation closes on 15 June. There is a simple online form if the 

parish council wanted to respond with its views.  The link is 

https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/powers-for-dealing-with-unauthorised-

development-and-encampments 

 

District Council following May 2018 local elections: The Liberal Democrats secured a clear majority 

at South Cambridgeshire District Council and are now the administration.  I have outlined 

appointments below so that as Parish Councillors you will know who has been appointed over the 

next year.  I am now Leader of the Opposition.  

 

Council Leader -Bridget Smith 

Deputy Leader and on Greater Cambridge Partnership Board - Aidan Van de Weyer 

Finance -John Williams  

Environmental Services and Licensing ς Neil Gough 

Housing -Hazel Smith 

Planning ς Tumi Hawkins 

Customer Service and Business- Philippa Hart  

 

Five-year land supply: For the last four years, since 2014, South Cambs District Council has battled to 

prove that it has enough land for new houses, against what the Government sets as a housing target. 

LŦ ŀ ŎƻǳƴŎƛƭ ŎŀƴΩǘ ǇǊƻǾŜ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǘ Ƙŀǎ ŜƴƻǳƎƘ ƭŀƴŘ ŀƭƭƻŎŀǘŜŘ ŦƻǊ ƘƻǳǎƛƴƎΣ ƪƴƻǿƴ ŀǎ ŀ άŦƛǾŜ-year land 

ǎǳǇǇƭȅέ ǘƘŜƴ ƛǘ ƳŀƪŜǎ ƛǘ ŜŀǎƛŜǊ ŦƻǊ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇŜǊǎ ǘƻ Ǉǳǘ ƛƴ ǎǇŜŎǳƭŀǘƛǾŜ ōƛds for housing, and get them 

ǇǳǎƘŜŘ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ƻƴ ŀǇǇŜŀƭΣ ŜǾŜƴ ǘƘƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ ǇƭŀƴƴƛƴƎ ŎƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ Ƙŀǎ ǘǳǊƴŜŘ ǘƘŜǎŜ ōƛŘǎ ŘƻǿƴΦ 

On 21 May South Cambs declared it does meet Government targets for new housing land, following 
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an updated assessment. This will mean that new planning applications coming forward from 21st May 

2018 will not only have to meet national standards for planning but those set out in the emerging 

Local Plan.  The Local Plan gives a clear indication as to where houses should be built, preventing 

speculative applications.   

 

LΩƳ ǇƭŜŀǎŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŀǊŘŜǊ ŦƻǊ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇŜǊǎ ǘƻ Ǉǳǘ ƛƴ ǎǇŜŎǳƭŀǘƛǾŜ ōƛŘǎ ǘƻ ōǳƛƭŘ ƘƻǳǎŜǎ ǿƘŜǊŜ ǘƘŜȅ 

are not wanted in South Cambridgeshire. But this respite will be brief if there is any trimming of the 

housing plans by the new LibDem administration. Tinkering with the Local Plan would mean that South 

Cambridgeshire villages would once again be at the mercy of speculative developers.  Put simply, if 

the new administration takes out some of the locations for houses, then the district will again fall 

below its housing targets, and it will again be open season for unwanted developments in our villages. 

 

Health and Well Being in Cambridgeshire: I chaired the health and well-being board for 

Cambridgeshire last week. I was very pleased to support a proposal for a review into bed-blocking to 

be carried out now, as although the situation is better than it was, there are still huge pressures on 

the system, and the CCG, the body that contracts with the hospitals and holds the purse strings 

overspent by £48 million last year. I made the point that bed-ōƭƻŎƪƛƴƎΣ ŀƭǎƻ ƪƴƻǿƴ ŀǎ άŘŜƭŀȅŜŘ 

ǘǊŀƴǎŦŜǊǎ ƻŦ ŎŀǊŜέ ƘŀǇǇŜƴǎ ǘƻ ǊŜŀƭ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ŀƴŘ ǘƘƛǎ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ Ƨǳǎǘ ŀ ƴǳƳōŜǊǎ ƛǎǎǳŜΦ ²Ŝ ƴŜŜŘ ǘƻ ǳƴŘŜǊǎǘŀƴŘ 

the impact of this on frail, often elderly people. 

²Ŝ ŀƭǎƻ ƘŀŘ ŀ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ ƻƴ ŘŜƳŜƴǘƛŀ ŀƴŘ ǿƘŀǘ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘƛŜǎ ŎƻǳƭŘ Řƻ ǘƻ ǇǊŜǇŀǊŜ ŦƻǊ ŀƴŘ ōŜ άŘŜƳŜƴǘƛŀ-

ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎƛǾŜέΦ  

 

https://www.cambridge-news.co.uk/news/health/nhs-bed-blocking-cambridgeshire-review-

14731995 

 

Flats for nurses 

I have been working with health chiefs and Homes England to use some of the money won through 

the devolution deal with government to build affordable key worker flats for nurses at Northstowe 

new town, so that they could meet the needs of Addenbrookes Hospital ς you can get the guided bus 

from Northstowe to Addenbrookes. I will be pressing the district council and the mayor to work 

together on this, for the benefit of all of us who might one day need to use our hospital.  

 

Cllr Peter Topping 
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Appendix 4: Presentation slides by Hill Residential regarding the proposed residential 

development on Station Road 
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